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US Congressman visits Northern Syria,
calls for support
by Anthony Avice Du Buisson - 17/12/2018 16:21

In late November, United States congressman Thomas Alexander Garrett met with
officials of the Democratic Federation of Northern Syria to tour the region. Earlier in
the month, the U.S. Representative from Virginia visited the Nineveh Plains and met
with officials of the Kurdistan Regional Government to discuss the situation of
local minorities and the plight of the Yazidis under ISIS. The visit was facilitated by
the Freedom Research Foundation, who accompanied the congressman in both Iraq
and Syria. During Garrett’s visit to Northeast Syria, he was escorted around the
region by members of the Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF) – a multiethnic coalition
of militias operating with US support to defeat Daesh.

Travelling from the east of the Euphrates River to the west and stopping in places
such as such as Manbij, the Congressman heard stories of war from locals. The
Manbij Military Council, which secures Manbij alongside U.S. special forces, showed
Garrett the area that has become a point of contention for Turkey. 



Turkey views Manbij— and by extension, the rest of the northeast— as a Kurdistan
Workers’ Party (PKK) safe haven. The United States is attempting to work with
Turkey in Manbij through a roadmap, which aims at joint control of the city between
the U.S. and Turkey. However, so far, the roadmap has only taken form through joint
patrols between U.S. and Turkish special forces along the demarcation line outside
the city. Garrett was taken to observe this demarcation line from a safe distance by
MMC officials. Thomas Garrett is not the first US official to have seen the DFNS
or Manbij specifically. Midway through this year, Senator Lindsey Graham visited the
region also.

The congressman was taken to many areas within the DFNS, and met with
representatives of the Syrian Democratic Council (SDC) as well as members of the
rest of the Movement for a Democratic Society (TEV-DEM). In these meetings, the
congressman discussed political representation, minority issues, the fight against
ISIS, and the human rights violations in Afrin. Afrin has been occupied by Turkish-
backed forces since March, and has been the site of gross human rights violations,
which include ethnic cleansing against Kurdish inhabitants and widespread looting.
Garrett returned to the US after a few days in the region.

In December, Garret delivered a presentation to Congress on his visit to Syria and
Iraq, which can be found in full on C-SPAN. He began by talking about genocide and
the refugee crisis that has occurred because of Syria’s civil war. Highlighting the
ineffectiveness of U.S. Syria policy by pointing to the funding of the Free Syrian
Army, specifically Islamist members of that entity, Garrett points out the crimes that
the US-backed FSA committed against Syrian minorities. The congressmen went on
to discuss the ongoing occupation of Afrin and Turkish policy in Syria:

“Turkey has taken the occasion of calamity in Syria in order to enhance and expand
Turkey itself….You see pictures of the entrance to the hospital, along with areas that
the Turkish have taken control of. Under the auspices of a carefully named marketing
ploy…to root out ISIS. Why do Turkish flags fly above the buildings there instead of
Free Syrian Army flags? Why is it that the sign in front of the hospital is no longer in
Kurdish…but now in Turkish and Arabic? Why are they changing the names of the
streets there to Turkish names? Why is the police force of Afrin equipped with
Turkish equipment, swearing allegiance to Erdogan, speaking Turkish, and imposing
a Turkish will upon a people who are not ethnically Turkish?"

The congressman went on to discuss the atrocities committed by Turkey and
Turkish-backed forces in places like Afrin. Garrett went on to note the word games
that the Turkish government uses when referring to the SDF and mentions the need
for a proper US approach toTurkey. He said the following about Turkey’s

https://www.c-span.org/video/?455579-4/house-session-part-3&start=7004%C3%82%C2%A0


characterisation of the DFNS and its people: “The Turks tell us that North and
Eastern Syria, the Syrian Democratic Council is a subentity of the Kurds [referring to
the PKK]. The Turks are lying.”

Garrett mentioned the ethnic diversity of the councils within the DFNS, noting their
pluralism and democratic representation. Highlighting the important work of the SDC
and the administration of DFNS, Garrett also pointed out the significant
representation of women within leadership roles— a higher percentage than that of
the U.S. Congress itself. 

Towards the end of Garrett’s presentation, he mentioned a few active policies that
the US could adopt for northeast Syria. These included political recognition of the
DFNS in the Syrian peace process and as an entity within a sovereign Syria,
protection of the DFNS under a US no-fly-zone, and to “make concrete commitments
to these people that share our values.”

On Iraq, Garrett emphasised the need for greater financial support for minorities and
increased representation of locals within the framework of a greater Iraq.

To end off this brief report, I have included one outstanding quote from the
congressman's final remarks:

"I'm not advocating on behalf of an independent nation in north and eastern Syria, but
on behalf of a Syrian nation that shares values on what the leaders in this
land— which has undergone so much tragedy, so much death, so much rape—have
suffered through to begin. Instead, we shape our policy on what might the Turks
do.... I have got bad news. There's not a thing we can do to make them like us.
Meanwhile, we've got people who are inherently drawn to us by virtue of an idea, that
every person has a right to go to sleep in his or her community without fear that they
won't wake up in the morning, who just need us to say, 'you have a right to be there.'"


